Flintridge Preparatory School

Parents Association Meeting

February 8, 2011
Verdugo Hills Hospital

AGENDA
1.  Call to Order and Welcome



Rhonda Kozacik
2.  Headmaster’s Report



Peter Bachmann
The second semester is underway.  Grade-level meetings, which are done once a month to review academic and personal progress, have been completed. Mid-year reports are very, very strong. Families who could help their kids with an increased support system have been contacted. Peter encouraged parents to contact teachers or the class dean directly if they’d like to discuss their children’s progress.  They have collected exams and have them on record, so if your child wants to look at his/her exams, they should contact the dean.  In June, the school is going to modify the policy of publicizing the honor roll and dean’s list; they’ll continue to include it in records and progress reports sent home, but based on feedback in the student surveys and focus groups, publicizing the lists has had more negative than positive results.  

3.  Guest Speaker




Vanessa Walker-Oakes, Dean of College Counseling

Introduction by Peter Bachman:  Prep views college counseling as a 16-month personal growth opportunity – not just a college choice.  

Vanessa:  The College Counseling office wants to help your kids navigate a process that’s become a media circus.  Hardly a week goes by that there’s not an article that’s calculated to ramp up your blood pressure. There are a few truths to these articles, though.  The environment is becoming more competitive at the most selective colleges, but Prep students are extremely successful in this process so the anxiety is not necessary.  At the Junior Retreat, they had a group of students say that their biggest worry was they wouldn’t get into any college.  Every Prep student will find a place that’s happy to have him or her and where he or she will be happy.  Vanessa would like to see us all work on generating enthusiasm for the opportunity of going away to college vs. the process of getting in.  Prep wants students thinking about what they want to learn, how they like to learn, what environment, what they want to do, lifestyle, place, size, etc.  Finding a match is the objective.  Finding a place where your child can grow, become engaged with other people intellectually, with friends and professors that want to talk about things that are important to them - where they’ll find relationships for life.  

Vanessa spoke about how colleges make choices:  Geographic diversity, GPA and standardized test scores (the last two are the threshold). GPA is the #1 marker.  After that, those things cease to matter and it becomes about the fit.  There are intangibles in the way colleges view applicants, for example the essay may strike one reader as the most incredible but fall flat at another school.  Colleges have values that are different.  This should be comforting because there are matches for every kid – the kids are all individuals.  Students do typically look back on the senior year as a year of growth.  

Q: How do kids and parents narrow the college list down? 

A: A hundred and twenty college representatives come to talk to Prep students.  They start in February of their junior years by filling out a questionnaire that gives College Counseling a sense for what they want.  Then they meet with their counselor and are given a list of about twenty schools to go investigate.  Some kids don’t know what they want, but others know exactly what they want.  College Counseling is starting a class that will teach them how to use college resources and do research.  By the end of their junior years, they will have a list of colleges that they’ll work from

Q: What are the trends in UC admissions?

A: Tuition is going up. Classes are being cut. Class sizes will likely increase.  UC is reducing in-state acceptances and increasing those from out of state.  Prep students do very well UC admission, and they do well once they get there.  Often because of their AP courses, they’re going in as second semester freshman or first semester sophomores, which means they get precedence in registration.  None of the Prep alumnae as UCs has expressed concern that they’ll be able to graduate in four years. Most Prep students are used to having a rich school and family life, so they do well in interviews and in engaging UC professors. 

As an aside, Peter Bachmann noted that the school received an unsolicited email from the Tufts recruiting representative that she’d had many great interviews with Prep kids.

In acknowledgement of the size of the UC schools: If a student is proactive in the UC system, the student will do fine. If the student sits at the back of the classroom and doesn’t really engage, that student won’t have as good a college experience.

Q: Do all colleges interview?

A: Not all.  Increasingly fewer do interviews because it’s just “undoable”. We do encourage students to ask for an interview if they’re on campus, though. If the school does alumni interviews, they will contact the applicant.  Vanessa urged parents not to think that interviews are more important than they are. 

Q: On what factors is the Prep College Counseling center evaluated?  Is their goal to get students into the most prestigious schools?

A: Peter Bachmann:  The College Counseling center is not evaluated that way. They interview students about the process, and Peter solicits verbal feedback from college counselors, so there is external feedback.  

Q: Do first semester senior grades get sent to colleges?

A: Yes, except to UCs and Cal States.  Schools wait for those before they make admission decisions.

Q: Son’s received info from colleges who have summer programs. How does Vanessa view those summer programs? 

A: During 10th and 11th grade summers your kids should do something “useful” at least part of the time, whether that’s working at a camp, volunteering, going to a college program, etc.  Remember that colleges are empty during the summer, so they’re trying to make money.  Doing well at those summer programs doesn’t typically make a difference in admissions.

Recognition: Rhonda Kozacik
Thanks to Jo Ann Montoya and Lise Miller for the work they do on the Printing and Mailing Committee to prepare the monthly parent mailings; the committee is the most fun!  Thanks to Luan Chan and Helen Kim for managing the Winter Faculty Appreciation Luncheon; the food was outstanding.  Thanks to Melissa Gerard for acting as the greeter for the meeting today. Rhonda expressed her ongoing gratitude to Lauri Wax, Sandy Law and the entire benefit committee for all their continuing efforts.

4.  Executive Committee Reports

a.
Benefit




Lauri Wax & Sandy Law

On the night of the benefit, we’re honoring Geeta and Mohan Chandramohan with the PREP (Prep Recognizing Excellent Parents) award.  There will be a sampling of student art exhibits, and students will provide entertainment as part of the program.  The committee has over $200,000 in underwriting, and Jaynie Studenmund and Kris Leslie held a rehearsal dinner at the Studenmunds to thank donors.  Teri Miller:  they’re receiving amazing items every day for the auction, for example a walk-on part on the television show “Glee,” vacation homes in Hawaii, internships in an entertainment business and an Indian cooking class.  Rose Wen: the invitations are beautiful and are coming directly from India; they’re about to go to press. Alumni are being invited as well. Lori Westmoreland: needs help working on decorations the week of the event (2 days) and the morning of the event on-site.  No experience necessary.  Julie Markowitz: there will be a raffle of a diamond bangle from David Lee Jewelers in Arcadia, and bangles will be used as the “raffle tickets”, $20 per ticket or six for $100. David Lee has offered that five percent of all March sales to Prep families will be donated to the benefit. Mel Malmberg: there will be a slide show on four screens featuring the fine and performing arts.  She has received photos of kids on campus from parents, but could use more if anyone has them.  Over $50,000 worth of items has been included on the wedding registry to date.  The online auction will be held from Monday, March 11 through the Sunday after the benefit.


b.
Treasurer’s Report


Karen Turchan

The budget is on track this year. Karen thanked all committee chairs for turning in their reimbursement requests. She made a special request to Grade Level parents to hand in expenses for parent parties. Most of the expenses for the Parent Association occur at the end of the year, so she tries to get reimbursements for the early part of the year done before then.  Membership is now ahead of budget, and the association has $48,000 combined between checking and money market accounts.

c.
Membership



Paula Sigman-Lowery & Rose Wen



Three hundred and thirty families or 74% of the student body has paid membership dues, and the Parent Association has received additional donations from generous families, so we’ve now hit our membership income budget for the year.  But Paula encouraged people to still join because that will allow the PA to do more next year.  Special kudos to 7th grade with 91% participation.  


d. 
Parliamentarian



Julie Markowitz


The slate of 2011/12 Parent Association Board officers will be online, and will be put up for a vote at the March meeting.  Committee chair positions are still available and will be decided after the board is elected. 
5.  Committee Chair Reports

a. 
ACSE




Sue Smrekar



Academic and Cultural Student Exchange

This is a new program which originated from Mr. Nunez’ (Spanish teacher) fantastic trip to Nicaragua last summer.  Prep has had AFS exchange students in the past, and has decided it wasn’t effective here and that a new program should be investigated. Six students and one chaperoning mother from Nicaragua are arriving this Friday for three weeks.  Half are juniors, and half seniors; four boys and two girls.  Sue passed around a calendar asking for help with driving to field trips, etc.

6.   Announcements & Adjournment
Father’s Club meeting tonight.

a. Food Pantry 

There will be a canned food drive between now and Friday March 4th with collections downstairs in the library and in the parking lot.
Our next meeting will be on Tuesday, March 8, 2010 at 

Verdugo Hills Hospital, Council Room -8:15 am

Guest Speaker:  Midge Kimble

Dean of Students
